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INTRODUCTION
There has been significant debate within the psychological and 
educational literature, and within the practising educational 
community, regarding the condition referred to as Attention Deficit 
Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) and its effects on behaviour and academic 
progress.

The recent release of a report commissioned by the National Health and 
Medical Research Council of Australia (1996), under the guidance of Dr 



Paul Hutchins, should lay to rest any doubts that the condition exists. 
This report concluded that ADD is a genetic, inherited condition 
affecting 2-5% of Australians.  

The Characteristics of Attention Deficit Disorder (ADD) and Attention 
Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD)
According to the fourth edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical 
Manual of Mental Disorders  (1994), the differential characteristics of 
Attention Deficit Disorder are impulsivity and high levels of 
distractibility. In most cases there is also a hyperactivity component, 
leading to the classification of Attention Deficit Hyperactivity 
Disorder (ADHD) 

There is a greater incidence in males with ratios ranging from 3:1 to 
9:1 in reported research. Diagnosis is currently made on the basis of 
behavioural observations, using a symptom checklist (see Appendix 1), 
with the increasing use of brain scans as a diagnostic tool. 

For this diagnosis to be made, these symptoms need to be causing 
serious concern across settings, to have persisted for at least six 
months and to have been evident before the age of seven. The cause of 
the behaviour should not be related to any other developmental problem 
or psychiatric condition.

Routine neurological examination of ADD children is generally normal. 
Recent technology reveals some structural differences in the frontal 
lobe area of the brains of some ADD children, showing decreased 
activity in frontal lobes and basal ganglia and increased activity in 
the primary sensory and sensorimotor regions. This may explain 
decreased ability to screen out irrelevant stimuli, decreased motor 
regulation and behavioural inhibition. It should be noted that not all 
studies have confirmed these findings. The right hemisphere of the 
brain appears to be implicated in the impulsivity aspect of ADHD .

There is some support for a neurochemical basis to ADHD which is why 
treatment with psychostimulants is apparently effective in some cases.  
Environmental factors do not appear to be a causal factor but appear to 
contribute to the severity of the problem.

 Related problems in some children with this diagnosis include learning 
difficulties, poor peer relationships, social difficulties, aggressive 
behaviour and non-compliant behaviour (Capute, Accardo & Shapiro, 1994; 
Lerner, Lowenthal& Lerner,1995).

In school and classroom settings, these characteristics mean that the 
child with ADHD rarely completes tasks, has difficulty listening to and 
following directions, fidgets and talks excessively, often interrupts, 
has difficulty waiting, and often engages in dangerous activities 
(Meentes, 1989).



Because of the serious impact that this condition can have on the 
academic learning and social behaviour of the diagnosed students, and 
the learning and behaviour of their peers, it is critical that teachers 
are aware of those organizational practices and instructional 
strategies which are most effective with these students.

AIM OF THE CURRENT STUDY
The aim of the current study is to investigate the classroom 
environments of children with a diagnosis of ADD, with a view to 
identifying those organisational practices and instructional strategies 
which are most effective in  the education of these students. 

METHODOLOGY
Research paradigm chosen for this study  
This research used qualitative methodology, specifically a multi case 
study mode of enquiry based on ethnographic techniques.  
 
According to Burns (1994:245), ethnography literally means 'writing 
about people' and involves the collection of descriptive data for 
interpretation. It attempts to 'capture the social reality of a group' 
( p. 248) 

`...the genuinely and distinctively human dimension of education cannot 
be captured by statistical generalisations and causal laws. Knowledge 
of human affairs is irreducibly subjective. It must grasp the meanings 

of actions, the uniqueness of events, and the individuality of persons' 
(Walker & Evers, 1988:30).

Ethnography is often used to provide a picture of a particular cultural 
group. It is appropriate for research in schools, because a school 
represents a cultural group which exists within the broader contexts of 
a community, a set of cultural values and beliefs, an economic 
environment, and so forth.  

The ethnographic techniques incorporated within this model included 
those of: 

* participant observation; 
* semi-structured interviewing at both the formal and informal levels; 
 and 
* the collection of related documents and work samples.

Participant observation involved the investigator directly observing 
and, to some extent, taking part in, the everyday life of the two 
sites.  

The participant observer's task is that of attempting to share, and 



thus understand, the social world of the actors in the setting under 
study; to come to know the actors' social world as they know it 
themselves. The participant observer's primary strategy is being 
there...the researcher embarking upon a participant observation study 
must arrive at a creatively and responsively constructed research role, 
relevant to, and sensitive to, the nature and demands of the social 
setting being studied (Ball, 1988: 507).

Semi-structured interviews allowed for some direction to be maintained 
throughout the interviews, but avoided the constraints of fixed wording 
or ordering of questions. There was repeated contact with the 
interviewees on most occasions, which increased rapport and provided 
opportunities for checking the accuracy of information and for 
recording changes.  

Collecting and analyzing documentary material was also included as 
schools and students are prolific producers of written materials which 
can shed light on the procedures, relationships and processes which are 
involved in a school community.
 

Context of the Study 
This investigation was carried out in two medium sized schools, one in 
southern Sydney and one in the Illawarra area of New South Wales. Each 
school had a mixed clientele, but with significant proportions coming 
from lower socioeconomic areas. After pilot  observations in 14 classes 
across the two schools, two classes at Site 1 and five classes at Site 
2 were investigated in greater depth, targeting ten students diagnosed 
with Attention deficit disorders. Classes and target students were as 
follows: 

Site 1
Donna, aged 5, in Kindergarten and on medication for ADD.

Christopher, aged 5, in Kindergarten and on medication for ADHD and 
asthma.

Site 2
Brendan, aged 6, in Kindergarten with an informal diagnosis of ADHD and 
not on medication.

 
Joshua, aged 5, in Kindergarten and on medication for ADHD.

Ryan, aged 8, in a composite Year 2/3 and also currently attending an 
intensive reading class each day until 1.00. He is on medication for 
ADHD.

Michael, aged 10, in Year 4, with a diagnosis of ADHD but not on 



medication.

Tristan, aged 10, in Year 4. on medication for ADHD. Tristan has been 
recently integrated from a class for mildly intellectually disabled 
students.

Matthew, aged 9, in Year 4 and on medication for ADHD.

Peter, aged 9, in Year 4 and on medication for ADHD.

Evan, aged 12, in Year 6 and on medication for ADD.

NB. Michael, Tristan, Matthew and Peter are all in the same Year 4 
class along with another student with a diagnosis of ADHD who was not 
part of the study.

In selecting the target students, both `typical' and `atypical', 
medicated and unmedicated, male and female students with and without 
learning difficulties were selected in order to cover as broad a range 
of variables as possible.

Comparing as many differences and similarities in data as possible 
tends to force the analyst to generate categories, their properties, 
and their inter-relations as he tries to understand his data' (Glaser & 
Strauss, 1967:55).

Data Collection Procedures 
During the first two terms of the school year, weekly or fortnightly 
visits were made to both sites and time was spent in various 
classrooms, in order to familiarise the children with the researcher. 
Some interviewing and document collection occurred throughout this 
period and field notes were recorded. A more intensive period of data 
collection occurred in terms three and four, during which four days per 
week were spent in classroom observations, interviewing participants, 
and collecting relevant documents.

Data Organisation 
Data arising from classroom observations and interviews were recorded 
by hand during class visits. These were filed along with photocopies of 
work samples when they were available and relevant. There was a 
particular attempt made throughout the observations to record verbatim 
those `quality statements' which appeared to typify an issue, a concept 
or a belief.   

Detailed field notes were recorded as soon as possible after each 
classroom visit or interview. These were recorded in a standardised 
format which detailed the day and date, time period of the observation, 
the setting (including any points of particular relevance, such as the 
presence of a casual teacher), and the focus of the observation, which 
was generally one, or a small number of, students.  



 
A contact summary file was kept to record different sources of 
evidence, including those individuals contacted and/or interviewed in 
relation to this research.  

A document summary file was kept to maintain a record of all documents 
apart from children's work samples which were obtained in relation to 
this research  

An analytic file was kept to maintain a record of memos as they were 
written throughout the research. The memos record ideas which emerged 
as the data were analysed, and include early representations of what 
emerged later as categories, relationships, and propositions, as well 
as preliminary conceptualisations which were not supported by the data 
as the research progressed.
 
Data Analysis Procedures 
Preliminary analysis proceeded concurrently with the collection of 
data. This provided opportunities to test emerging categories against 
new data, and to collect relevant data as gaps became apparent. 
Interpretations of the data guided the next period of observation. This 
constant feedback gave the study its forward momentum, with the 
research process being cyclical, rather than linear.
 
Both analytic induction and theoretical sampling were used throughout 
this investigation. Analytic induction demands that each data 
collection period support the proposition being developed - if this 
didn't occur, then the proposition was reviewed.  Theoretical sampling 
occurred when the data collection directed the sampling required to 
test emerging theory. It was used to develop existing categories and 
suggest new categories or lines of enquiry. Theoretical sampling was 
also used to select the target students and classrooms.

In these ways, categories were constantly compared, modified and 
refined. To quote Mouly (as cited in Cohen and Manion, 1985:5), this 
approach comprised

a back and forth movement in which the investigator first operates 
inductively from observations to hypotheses, and then deductively from 
these hypotheses to their implications, in order to check their 
validity from the standpoint of compatibility with accepted knowledge. 
After revision, where necessary, these hypotheses are submitted to 
further test through the collection of data specifically designed to 
test their validity at the empirical level. 

The raw data were originally hand sorted and classified into themes, 
issues, topics, concepts, propositions and so on, using the analytic 
induction method described earlier.  Initial coding of this type 



operated simultaneously as a labelling, a retrieving and an organising 
device.  

Various methods were used to obtain meaning from the evidence using the 
strategies advocated by Miles and Huberman (cited in Sowden and Keeves, 
1988: 522).  A simple frequency count of the number of occasions when 
set work was completed under different conditions provided useful 
information.  Some categories emerged early in the data collection 
period and these were constantly tested against the data which were 
collected throughout the year. Disconfirming evidence was also 
analysed, as were outlier cases. Apparent relationships between on task 
behaviour, instructional style and classroom organisation were 
analysed. Wherever possible, logical chains of evidence were sought.
 
Checks for Reliability and Validity
Lincoln and Guba (1985), argue that within the qualitative research 
mode, the notions of credibility, applicability (or transferability), 
consistency and neutrality may be seen  as analogies respectively for 

internal validity, external validity, reliability and objectivity.

Building on these notions, Guba and Lincoln, in 1988 (p.84), proposed 
the following techniques to address issues of reliability and validity 
in naturalistic enquiries.  The attempts made to incorporate each of 
these checks into the research being reported here are described after 
each point. 
 1. Prolonged engagement at the site to provide time to understand 
salient characteristics and to overcome biases and misconceptions. 
The data collection period extended over one school year. Over 300 
 hours were spent observing in classrooms over  one school year. An 
 additional 81 hours were spent interviewing participants in formal 
 situations. Many more hours were spent in informal information 
 gathering sessions at the end of observation periods. 
2. Persistent observation to confirm categories and to appreciate 
 atypical but meaningful characteristics. 
The observation schedules in this research were designed to observe the 
 students over all week days and over all periods of the day. Each 
 student was also observed on different occasions in the playground, as 
 well as when participating in a range of events which occur throughout 
 a typical school year. Representative events included Market Days, 
 School Athletics Days, Book Week activities, assemblies, sports 
 sessions, Multicultural Days, Open Day activities, dance practice, 
 listening to visiting speakers , school fetes and excursions.
3. Peer debriefing, to test growing insights and receive counsel about 
 the evolving design, discharge personal feelings and leave an audit 
 trail.
Regular meetings with supervisors throughout the data gathering process 
 provided just this check. In addition to the supervisors, other 
 researchers involved in ethnographic research were regularly involved 



 in both formal and informal peer debriefing sessions. 
4. Triangulation, whereby a variety a data sources are tested against 
 one another. To quote Denzin(1988)

What is sought in triangulation is an interpretation of the phenomenon 
at hand that illuminates and reveals the subject matter in a thickly 
contextualized manner.......The interpretation engulfs the subject 
matter, incorporating all of the understandings the researcher's 
diverse methods reveal about the phenomenon (Denzin, 1988: 512). 

 Data triangulation occurred as classroom observations were tested 
against the perceptions of teachers, students, parents, administrative 
staff, doctor's records, school records, and counsellor reports.  
5. Referential adequacy materials, such as documents, films, tapes, 
 recordings, verbatim reports are collected and archived for later 
 checks.
Student work samples were collected and filed to support classroom 
 observations. Verbatim comments were checked with participants when 
 recorded during observation periods or interviews.
6. Member checks, or participant verifications procedures whereby data 
 and emerging explanations are continuously checked with members of the 
 various groups from whom data were solicited in order to refine data 
 accuracy.
Interview data were checked with participants for accuracy after each 
 formal interview and information gleaned from `doorstep interviews' and 
 other informal occasions were checked after the field notes were 
 recorded in order to reduce the risk of idiosyncratic interpretation. 
 Whenever inconsistencies occurred, these were checked with one or more 
 sources. Prolonged engagement at the site greatly facilitated this 
 process, which Sharpe (1988) refers to as `respondent validation'.  
7. Theoretical sampling, which maximises the range of information which 
 is collected. 

When deciding upon the classes to be included in the sample, several 
 checks were made. Colleagues experienced in ethnographic procedures 
 were provided with summaries of each potential site and involved in 
 discussions regarding which classrooms would provide the most relevant 
 information. Both `typical' students and `outlier' examples were 
 included.  Emerging categories were discussed with the teachers, 
 supervisors, parents and observation schedules were altered in order to 
 collect data for validation purposes.
8. Thick description, which provides the context to facilitate 
 judgements about the extent to which working hypotheses might be 
 transferable. 
Daily observation notes were detailed, often recording minute by minute 
 activity. As the research progressed, field notes expanded  relevant 
 points. Verbatim accounts and exact utterances were recorded whenever 
 possible.



Ball(1988) reminds us that unintended effects in both quantitative and 
qualitative research are not uncommon. The checks outlined above were 
aimed at increasing both reliability and validity, thus removing as 
many unintended effects as possible. 

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION
This section will concentrate on the new insights gained throughout 
this investigation thus far, (remembering that this work is still in 
progress), but will also briefly record those findings which confirmed 
what related research has already established about the types of 
classroom organisation and teacher behaviour that assist the learning 
of children who have attention difficulties. The constraints of this 
paper do not allow recording of the many specific examples taken from 
fieldnotes which support the use of the strategies and organisational 
practices listed. 

Confirmation of Practices Known to be Effective
The following conditions were found to assist the target students to 
maintain attention to a task and to complete set activities:

• highly structured classrooms with little (or no) choice 
• the removal of excessive stimuli
• regular routines 
• the physical placement of these children away from high stimulus 
areas and close to on task peers
• the use of whole class instruction as opposed to independent seat 
work or group work  
• regular monitoring, particularly during transition periods
• increased use of positive reinforcement   
• the use of contracts with specific short activities 
• explicit and direct instructions, as opposed to indirect or `coded' 
instructions 
• increased use of eye contact and use of child's name when giving 
instructions
• the provision of visible time cues
• the use of visible signs of progress
 
Student Preference for the Visual Modality 
An unexpected finding of this research was the extent to which children 
with attention difficulties appear to have a visual mode preference, 
and that this greatly determines the extent to which they are able to 
maintain attention to tasks. 

There is a growing interest in the notion of differing learning mode 
preferences. While it is acknowledged that everyone uses all modalities 
(i.e. visual, auditory, tactile and kinaesthetic) to some extent, there 

is increasing evidence that individuals have a preferred modality (Sims 
& Sims, 1995; Stallings, 1994; Wallace, 1995; Madhumita, 1995; Beckers 



& Carnes, 1994). There is also evidence that learning styles may be 
related to gender (Johnson, 1990), culture (Melear,1995; Safran,1994; 
Dunn & Griggs, 1995) and age (Matthews, 1995).   
 
Very few studies have directly addressed the question of the learning 
styles of students with a diagnosis of ADHD. Carpenter (1995) found 
that students with ADHD needed to learn what their individual learning 
style was, in order to improve performance, but did not investigate the 
question of whether or not they had a generalised modality preference. 

While the poor auditory memory and language processing difficulties so 
often reported as being characteristic of children diagnosed with ADD 
would suggest that these children may prefer a visual approach in their 
learning, the overwhelming nature of this preference has not previously 
been reported in the literature.

The following extracts from field notes are presented as supporting 
evidence for the view that children with a diagnosis of ADHD operate 
best when visual cues or a visual mode of learning is operating. These 
are only a very small sample of similar incidents which occurred.

The following incident occurred in the Kindergarten classroom in which 
Joshua is present. 

The teacher was explaining how to complete a worksheet, pointing to 
each part as she mentioned it. She then said, `When you have finished, 
put you hand up, and I will give you a stamp, and then I want you to 
put you sheet in the marking tray. Joshua completed the sheet, then 
looked up. He saw students putting the sheets in the marking tray and 
proceeded to do the same thing. He had missed the `put your hand up and 
I will give you a stamp' part of the instructions, and although the 
list of instructions could be seen to be too complex for a kindergarten 
class, the fact is that most of the class was able to respond 
appropriately.  
(5/8/96) 

Class teacher's comments after the lesson:

I've got used to checking up on Joshua all the time because he always 
seems to be in the wrong place at the wrong time, and putting things in 
the wrong places. We've had the same routine all year but he still 
doesn't seem to have got the plot.
(5/8/96)

On another occasion, the following incident was recorded.

Joshua and Brendan were in a combined Kindergarten group watching a 
television program about moths and butterflies. This was a very 
colourful program with a great deal of movement on the screen, as one 
would expect from the content. Both Brendan and Joshua were `glued to 



the screen' for the full 20 minutes of the program, despite the fact 
that they were seated in the middle of the group, a position that does 
not assist their concentration under normal circumstances. They 
actually maintained attention to this program longer than many of the 
regular students. Then something very interesting happened.  A short 
program  on spiders followed and the screen showed a spider going 
through the painstaking process of spinning a web. The screen was dark, 
with the web of silver threads gradually developing on the screen. 
Within 5 seconds, both boys had started gazing around the room, and 
Joshua started playing with the hair of the girl in front of him. The 

new content matter appeared to maintain the attention of most of the 
rest of the class, but it appeared the lack of visual stimulation 
resulted in the loss of attention for the two boys diagnosed with ADHD. 
(27/8/96)

The question of television viewing was raised with the 20 parents who 
were interviewed. Eighteen of them agreed that on some occasions, their 
child could maintain attention for long periods of time if they were 
interested. Questioned as to the sorts of programs that maintained 
their attention, the parents mentioned many animated shows, and also 
may action programs. Thomas the Tank Engine was a particular favourite 
with the Kindergarten children. Both animated and action programs would 
have the necessary movement and colour to maintain attention for a 
visually oriented child.

This ability of their children to watch some programs for lengthy 
periods of time was actually a source of concern for parents. They 
often suffered the comments of friends, relatives and neighbours, who 
claimed that if their children could pay attention to television for 
long periods of time there was nothing wrong with them, and they 
shouldn't be on medication. The parents were relieved to hear that this 
was quite a consistent pattern among the children being observed. 

When watching Christopher at the Infants Sports Day, the following 
incident was recorded. 

Christopher' group (8 children) were lined up for a race. There were no 
track markings or even a rope towards which to run. Two bright orange 
witches' hats were placed approximately 20 metres away parallel to the 
starting line. The children were lined up and told to run to the 
invisible line between the witches' hats, turn around and run back. 
Christopher was the fastest runner in the group, and headed immediately 
for one of the witches' hats, ran around it and ran back. Most of the 
other children followed him. The teacher then lined them up again, 
repeated the instructions, said, `Don't run around the witches' hat, 
run between them;', and set them off again. Christopher did exactly 
what he had done previously, although the rest of the class did as was 
asked. The teacher then praised the children who had done the right 



thing, called Christopher `a silly sausage' and repeated the 
instructions for him to run `to the invisible line between the witches' 
hats', but on the third attempt, Christopher again ran around the 
witches' hat. At this point the teacher gave up and waited for the 
whistle to go to change activities!  (13/9/96)

Being the fastest runner, Christopher did not have a model to follow, 
and clearly the verbal instructions were not being understood. It would 
have been interesting to note what would have happened if the teacher 
had actually demonstrated where to run. 

An incident with Christopher recorded early in the year demonstrates 
the usefulness of visual cues with children with attention 
difficulties.

As the lesson finished, the teacher told Chris to put his  worksheet in 
his tray. He headed to the opposite  side of the room where his bag 
was. Teacher called him back and pointed in the right direction and 
mentioned to me that this was always happening, ie he put things in the 
wrong places, until she started pointing as well as telling. (24/4/96)

This understanding on the teacher's part has made an important 
difference to her confidence when she has to send Chris out of the 
room. He needs to go to the office, which is very close by, every day 

at 12.00 to take his tablets. He was regularly found wandering around 
various parts of the school, hanging over the front gate watching the 
traffic, playing in the toilets, etc. She has discovered that if she 
takes him to the classroom door, and physically points him in the right 
direction, he rarely `gets lost'.

The following incident, which occurred on the first day of Term 4, also 
demonstrates the way in which the addition of visual cues to 
instructions assisted the successful completion of tasks. 

When Brendan went to get some paste, the lid had been left off over the 
holidays, and the glue had set hard. The teacher told Brendan to take 
the brush to the sink and the container to the rubbish bin. As she 
mentioned the brush and the container, she touched them, and as she 
told him where to put each one, she pointed in the appropriate 
direction. Brendan carried out the tasks successfully. (14/10/96)

It is also interesting to watch Brendan during News sessions. Each 
Kindergarten child has a turn once a week to share news or bring in 
something to show the class, with about 5 students having News each 
morning. There is a clear difference in Brendan's attending behaviour 
if there is something to look at and it is quite easy to see the change 
in behaviour as the five children have their turns. If they have 
something to show, Brendan looks and pays attention; if they simply 



report their news and have no `visual aid', Brendan gazes around, 
fiddles with his shoe or engages in any number of other distracted 
activities.

The behaviour of the other children in the study during News sessions 
also follows this pattern, although there are fewer news sessions in 
older classes and therefore less opportunity to observe them. Even 
Donna, who gives the impression that nothing can hold her attention for 
more than a few seconds, will attend if there is something to look at. 
While it may be assumed that everyone likes something to look at, most 
of the other children in the classes were able to attend to 30 seconds 
of oral news without engaging in other behaviours, whereas the 
diagnosed children were  consistently not able to. 

Brendan's teacher is a very structured kindergarten teacher. When 
demonstrating how to complete worksheets, she actually puts a pencil on 
the sheet as she demonstrates where to start. If colouring-in is 
required, she takes a coloured pencil and colours a little of the 
picture concerned; if cutting out is required, she actually cuts in 
front of them. She does each of these activities quite quickly, and 
manages to maintain the momentum of the lesson. Brendan always pays 
attention during these demonstrations, and usually manages to complete 
activities correctly. 

Consistent patterns emerged when the shared reading of `Big Books', a 
daily occurrence in most Kindergarten classrooms, took place. Prior to 
reading, the class generally explores the front cover of the book, the 
title, and pictures in order to predict what the book may be about. As 
the teacher points to the words, the class reads the book together. Any 
special features, such as apostrophes, or bold print,  are discussed as 
they occur. Typically, the children with ADHD would watch closely when 
the teacher was pointing to the pictures. They would not participate in 
the choral reading but would continue to look at the pictures. If the 
teacher stopped for more than a few seconds to talk about a feature 
such as large print, or capital letters, the attention would 
immediately wander. Once again, regular children were able to tolerate 
far greater auditory input without visual stimulation, and this pattern 
was consistent in all Kindergarten classrooms throughout the year's 

observations.

These are just a few of the incidents viewed over the year. The pattern 
was extremely consistent with the younger children - if they were able 
to watch something, they remained on task; if there was nothing related 
to the instructional task to look at, they found something else to look 
at, and this was done to a far greater extent than was evident in other 
class members. 

An Exceptional Case?



Evan, the student in Year 6 with a diagnosis of ADD without the 
hyperactivity component, originally appeared to be an exceptional case. 
 Observations throughout the first half of the year revealed that he 
was almost always on task, no matter what the activity. During seat 
work, he `worked like a beaver'. He was actually included in the study 
because he appeared to be the exception to the rule, an `outlier'. 

As the year progressed, however, and more frequent observations were 
made, there was some evidence, of a visual modality preference. It was 
noted that Evan always watched speaker's face closely, even turning 
right around to follow the teacher if he was wandering around the room 
as he spoke. This particular teacher also used the chalkboard very 
effectively, moving to it regularly throughout expository lessons, to 
write up a word, work through an example, or draw a quick illustration 
(he was also a gifted artist which assisted his teaching immeasurably). 
In this way he was able to provide a learning environment which suited 
all the children in his class. 

It should also be mentioned that this particular teacher had a 
repertoire of extremely effective and motivating teaching strategies. 
Perhaps it is the case that some teachers have the personality, the 
charisma, the `connection' with their students, that they are able to 
overcome many variables that may have a more negative effect in a 
classroom with a less effective teacher.  

This teacher had nicknames for all of the students in the class, and 
used them regularly. He incorporated these nicknames in examples, in 
general discussions, and as part of his management strategies. This 
sort of high stimulus activity appeared to keep the attention of these 
older students very effectively. There was clearly a high level of 
rapport between this teacher and his class. He joked regularly with 
them, but was able to draw then back to work very quickly. It would be 
extremely interesting to see this teacher in action on a Kindergarten 
classroom, or in the Year 4 class where there were five children 
diagnosed with ADHD. 

Perhaps another reason for Evan's atypical behaviour was related to 
strategies which had been developed by his mother at home. Evan's 
mother was a teacher (of kindergarten) and extremely supportive of 
Evan. She mentioned many of the strategies which she has developed over 
the years and used at home with some success. 

Evan's behaviour at mealtimes had been `a disaster in action' ever 
since the family could remember.  Evan didn't seem to be able to 
position his chair in the right place and was always crowding his 
brother or too close to the corner of the table. His plate always 
seemed too far from him, and he would have trouble co-ordinating knife 
and fork. Sleeves would be dragged through the food, portions of food 
would end up on the table because his plate was too far from him, he 
would regularly knock over condiments, etc.  About a year ago, Evan's 



mother made up a reminder card which is positioned in front of him at 
every mealtime. It is colourfully presented, and reminds him to 

straighten his chair (using a visual cue on the wall opposite to line 
it up), put his placemat and plate directly in front of him, use 
condiments first, etc. This has gradually made a great difference to 
the digestion of the family!

She used other reminders cards around the house to help him organise 
himself in the bathroom and bedroom. This parent has clearly provided a 
structured environment which helps Evan organise himself, and appears 
to have transferred into his behaviour in the classroom.

Thus,  while Evan did not present as having the sorts of classroom 
difficulties that the other children in this study had, and this could 
be related to the complex interaction of the teacher's highly effective 
teaching style and the organisational strategies which had been 
developed in his home setting, there is still some evidence that Evan 
preferred a visual mode of learning.

IMPLICATIONS FOR INSTRUCTIONAL PRACTICE
An awareness of a students' preferred learning styles should enable 
teachers to meet the individual needs of their students more 
effectively. The following practices should enable students with a 
visual mode preference to maintain their attention, and therefore learn 
more effectively, in the classroom.

• Incorporate visual cues wherever possible; show rather than tell, or 
at least show as well as tell.
• Point when giving directions.
• Demonstrate using the actual materials required wherever possible.
• Try to ensure that the most visually stimulating item in the room is 
attached to the task at hand. 
• Direct children's eyes using pointers when referring to text.
• Avoid having visually stimulating material within the child's line of 
vision when demonstrations are taking place (eg a brightly coloured 
fleuro chart next to where the teacher stands to demonstrate).
• Be aware of the implications of a child's preference for pictures 
over print when teaching children to read. The use of coloured text 
appears to be advantageous.
• Increase the use of computer assisted instruction to take advantage 
of this visually stimulating medium, in addition to the rapid 
reinforcement such technology can provide.

It would appear that if teachers can increase their use of visual cues 
in instructional settings, children diagnosed with Attention Deficit 
Disorders will be greatly advantaged. If these children can be 
encouraged to maintain attention to task, the learning of other 
students in the same classrooms should also be advantaged.
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